
 
 

TOWN COUNCIL STAFF REPORT 

 

Title:   Fiscal Year 24-25 Preliminary Budget (Department Requested).  

 

Meeting Date: May 1, 2024 

 

Prepared by: Rob Patterson, Town Manager 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 

Staff is requesting Town Council comment and direction on the preliminary budget (Department 

Requested) that will assist staff in preparing the next phase of our FY24-25 budget. Staff will use 

direction and additional research to bring a balanced FY24-25 Tentative Budget (Manager 

Recommended) to Town Council in June for consideration. 

 

BACKGROUND: 

This report provides preliminary information related to the FY24-25 budget. The report primarily focuses 

on the General Fund but includes other key funds utilized for Town operations. The preliminary budget 

builds off the revenue information presented to the Town Council on April 3. There will be some 

additional changes to the budget based on requested Council direction, additional information obtained 

for both revenue and expenditures, along with fine tuning and final budget balancing adjustments. This 

report provides a basis to set expectations for the budget and to allow the Town Council to provide any 

comments or direction to assist in preparing a tentative budget in June. 

 

This year we are focused on addressing certain policy questions with the Town Council that will help 

shape our budget processes going forward.  We remain committed to a process that delivers a controlled 

growth of our operating budgets, aligned with Town Council priorities. Our revenue forecasting starts 

our budget cycle. The methodology and background used for each revenue forecast uses methodology 

consistent with prior years. We remain conservative in our estimates to prevent overreliance on high 

revenues, unduly increasing our annual operating budget. These revenue estimates were presented to the 

Town Council on April 4 and confirmation was received as to our recommendations. Staff has been 

working hard on the expenditure side to provide an accurate picture of department needs for the new 

fiscal year. Our goal is to provide the Council with a balanced operating budget, with only planned use 

of any reserves. This means the Town’s operating revenues will equal or exceed operating expenditures. 

The preliminary budget is still a work in progress and therefore has additional work to address an almost 

$160,331 deficit.  Staff will process updates as received and make adjustments to the plans based on 

Town Council input, resulting in a balanced tentative budget presented to Town Council on June 5th.   

 

The preliminary budget includes General Fund revenues of $32,867,365 and expenditures (including 

transfers out) of $33,027,696. 

 

In the previous year, the Town Council approved a number of policy decisions to refine the budget 

process in a way that will ensure adherence to our policies as a high priority, funded from the initial 

budget and not from excess revenues that may become available during the fiscal year.  These decisions 

are outlined below.  
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Reserve Policy 

The adopted reserve policy includes four elements, Reserve for Economic Uncertainty (REU), Operating 

Reserve (OR), Debt Reserve (DR), and Contingency.  Both REU and OR are tied to a percentage of base 

operating revenue, which, per policy, should approximate the General Fund revenue. This baseline 

revenue is updated annually, and staff recommends an increase from $30M to $33M for FY24-25. The 

policy rates of 20% and 5% for REU and OR respectively remain unchanged for FY24-25. To be 

consistent with the Town Council direction, staff have included the required reserve allocation in the 

preliminary budget. This reserve allocation of $444,038 is split between the REU ($294,038) and OR 

($150,000) bringing them both into compliance with the policy. A $100,000 contingency amount is 

included in the proposed budget.  

 

The reserve policy also includes a section for debt reserve.  This element will provide funding to pay 

debt service obligations of the General Fund in the event of a funding shortfall.  As no adjustments have 

been made to our debt service, that element remains within policy with $1,100,000 in reserves.  When 

debt is issued for the Civic Center, staff will need to increase this reserve by approximately $600,000 to 

remain within compliance.  As this debt issuance has not yet occurred, staff is not recommending these 

adjustments until mid-year budget review, likely 1st quarter review in October 2024.  Total reserve across 

all elements totals $9,350,000.  
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Excess Measure A Allocations to Housing NOW! -  The Measure A allocations are represented in this 

budget consistent with prior Town Council expectations.  This means we allocate the TOT budget to the 

specific categories, identifying appropriate expenditures for each category and reflect any change in 

balance for the reserves.  Prior Town Council directed staff to transfer any excess budget from Housing 

and Tourism to Fund 245 – Housing NOW! initiatives.  This is reflected in the budget as presented and 

illustrated in more detail later in this report. 

 

 

FY23-24 General Fund Revenue Projections 

In preparing for the FY24-25 budget, several key revenue projections are made to set the stage for the 

expenditure side of the budget. Staff presented the proposed revenue budget to the Town Council on 

April 3, and only minor adjustments have been made since that presentation.  These updates are 

reconciled below.  While there is continual information and analysis expected on this revenue forecast, 

staff will provide a reconciliation of any adjustments recommended in the next budget presentation. The 

new revenue forecast for FY24-25 is $32,867,365.  
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Revenue Allocation “Measure A” 

 

As transient occupancy tax rate has been increased over time through various ballot measures, Town 

Council established a set of commitments that outline the rate at which TOT would be distributed to 

Tourism, Transit and Housing, and Town General Fund.  While the ballot measures had various names, 

they are collectively called “Measure A” allocations. While the various measures made “political” 

commitments on the use of the funds the measures were passed as general taxes which may be used for 

general fund purposes. The allocation and use of these revenues have gone through a few different 

adjustments over time, with the most recent being in 2017 as noted.  Below is a brief history of the 

adjustments to TOT rate: 

 

 
 

In 2017 the Town Council recalibrated the allocation to better address the current needs of the 

community and allocate more funds to housing.  This recalibration established the current rates we use 

today which are referenced in points reflected in 13% collected for the tax.   

 

 Tourism – 2.35 points or   18.0769% of the collected tax 

 Transit – .85 points or   6.5385% of the collected tax 

 Housing – .85 points or   6.5385% of the collected tax 

The rates above are used to allocate funding to each category based on the amount of budgeted TOT on 

an annual basis. These allocations established the amount of revenue available for each category for 

budget purposes. Within the General Fund, there are specific departments for each category where staff 

will build budgets specific to this activity. The TOT budget for FY24-25 is $18.5M resulting in the 

following allocations: 
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The primary expenditure in each category is usually the annual contract amount for the Non-

Governmental Agency (NGO) responsible for providing the work plans in each category.   

 

 Housing – Eastern Sierra Community Housing 

 Tourism – Mammoth Lakes Tourism and Mammoth Lakes Chamber of Commerce 

 Transit – Eastern Sierra Transit Authority 

In addition to the initial allocation, the Town Council established a reserve for each category where 

actual funds received, above the budgeted TOT, would remain allocated to these categories but not 

automatically available for use. The reserves require Town Council action to make the funds available 

for specific projects or funding needs. Over time, these funds have been used for appropriate 

expenditures specific to the category but more recently, Tourism and Housing have been used almost 

exclusively for housing programs. Additional funds may be allocated as part of the quarterly budget 

updates. Staff also provide a reconciliation of these reserve balances annually during the fund balance 

presentation.  The charts below reflect the budget contents for each of the Measure A allocation elements 

for FY24-25.  
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The allocation of revenue for activities outside of the base MLT contract provides funding for programs 

previously funded through MLT. The shift reduced the amount of time and process required to manage 

these funds between the Town and MLT.  

 

The contribution of any excess budget for both Housing and Tourism in the previous charts totals 

$1,601,296.  This amount is currently reflected in the budget and will be transferred to Fund 245 Housing 

NOW! to the unallocated category, available for distribution to any housing initiative within our 

program. 

 

 
 

Over the past few years, the Transit reserves have been used to fund increased Eastern Sierra Transit 

Authority (ESTA) operating costs and to set aside funding to serve as a grant match for vehicle 

replacement.  

FY23-24 General Fund Expenditures 

The focus on the General Fund is to prepare a balanced operating budget. This simply means that 

operating revenues will be equal to or greater than annual operating expenditures. The focus on the 

General Fund is important as it has the greatest level of flexibility in meeting local government 

expenditures. A number of other funds that are restricted by law (i.e., revenues may only be expended 

for certain purposes like Measure R and U, Assessment Districts, or Gas Tax or some funds restricted 

by Council action). A number of these funds will include the planned use of reserves or encumbered 

funds. This is often the case for capital projects or larger planning items that span multiple fiscal years. 

A detailed Capital Improvement Program will also be prepared as the budget process moves forward. 
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Our approach with General Fund expenditures was to review each department’s performance to date to 

identify trends we see emerging that will affect our future needs. There is a focus to develop added 

capacity, through efficiency and process improvement, within all Town operations. Staff costs are the 

largest combined cost to the Town and therefore require good oversite and strategic planning. 

Departments are focused on adding employees only for critical needs and increased capacities above and 

beyond what can be achieved through efficiency. Department Heads and the Town Manager begin the 

annual position review by determining what service level impacts are expected and how proper 

administration of positions will address those needs.  Staff has provided a narrative of each recommended 

position change or addition for FY24-25.  

 

Public Works – Hybrid Workers 

In FY24-25, the Town embarked on a series of reorganizations to optimize the service delivery for our 

Public Works and Parks and Recreation maintenance departments.  While the service delivery model is 

enhanced, there is still a high dependency on part-time workers.  Those work classifications are difficult 

to find in our region and the Town has always had much better opportunities with full-time employees, 

albeit at a higher cost.  In the FY24-25 budget we have added three full-time employees and eliminated 

six part-time positions that are assigned to winter roads and summer parks maintenance.  These full-time 

positions will transfer between these departments seasonally to match the shifting workloads.  We will 

retain one part-time position in each area to complete the coverage.  The net impact of this solution is 

$212,920 with details listed in the chart below.  

 

Facilities Maintenance Manager 

This recommendation is an adjustment to existing staff assignments to develop a robust Facility and 

Asset Management focus for the Town. The elimination of the Engineering Technician position and 

establishment of a Facilities and Asset Manager is in response to a desire to better manage deferred 

maintenance and consolidate facility maintenance responsibilities. The opening of the Community 

Recreation Center and decision to advance the Town Hall and MACC was the catalyst for developing 

this position. Historically, the responsibility to manage janitorial, building maintenance, and other assets 

was shared amongst multiple staff members over several departments. The position will develop 

procedures and schedules for the maintenance of all Town facilities, oversee contracts for services, and 

develop GIS data sets for all Town owned assets. The position will not need to be back filled as it 

consolidates the responsibilities previously held by many employees. 

 

Assistant Engineer – Reclassification from Engineering Assistant 

The promotion of the current Engineering Assistant to Assistant Engineer is necessary to recognize the 

increase in responsibility and workload. The engineering department has committed to completing more 

projects and is managing more work than ever before. This provides opportunities for junior staff to step 

into more complex roles. In this case the individual has demonstrated competence in managing larger 

projects and working directly with partner agencies and the public. Management is now assigning this 

higher-level work to the employee as necessary to meet the overall agency goals and commitments. The 

work is somewhat similar but is now completed with less oversight and with more decision-making 

responsibilities resting on the employee. This is a natural progression for engineers working in 

government and the responsibilities are consistent across the country. This position adjustment will add 

$6,000 to the budget.  

 

Revenue Specialist and part-time enforcement - Certified Properties 

The work completed by the Short-Term Rental (STR) Advisory Committee included recommendations 

for funding sources to enhance administration of the Town’s STR businesses. Staff developed a structure 

that enhances services for the business owners, streamlining payment and data collection as well as 
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augmentation of our audit and enforcement staff.  In response, the FY24-25 budget includes one Revenue 

Specialist to focus on audit functions and one additional part-time enforcement agent.  Our experience 

with part-time enforcement is that we have gaps in correspondence on off days.  Often these 

enforcements cases are highly stressful and require immediate response.  With two people in this role, 

staff will structure the work hours to provide full coverage and share duties on enforcement 

correspondence.  The combination of these two staff adjustments will add $148,640 to the budget.  

 

Building Inspector / Plans Examiner 

The Town currently has one full-time inspector and uses two contract inspectors during the summer 

months.  This method allows the Town to flex staff levels, and still have highly trained skill sets specific 

to building codes and methods.  This has been particularly important as the community has recovered 

from the winter emergency last year and the damage it incurred.   Our current staff is planning retirement 

in the next few years and our incremental position is intended to provide for succession planning and 

replacement.  This position is slated to start in April of 2025 so has approximately 25% of the year for 

expenses.  This position will add $41,875 to the budget for FY24-25.  

 

Financial Analyst / Technology Coordinator 

The Town currently employees a Financial Analyst who is imbedded in the Engineering department to 

assist with financial tracking of capital projects.  In the last two years, this employee has learned to 

program the Town’s Quick Base database management software.  Through this training and experience, 

the Town is developing software programs in-house, tailored specifically for our needs.  Recent 

accomplishments include a comprehensive fleet management and billing system, updated inventory 

management, and the certified property management system.  We expect to utilize developed programs 

in the facility maintenance and asset management department as well as some Outdoor Recreation 

projects. This expansion of duties resulted in a reclassification of the position wage scale to align job 

responsibilities with compensation.  This position adjustment will add $10,030 to the budget for FY24-

25.  

 

Sustainability Coordinator / Program Analyst – part-time 

This position will assist in implementation and management of the Town’s sustainability initiatives like 

the plastic water bottle ban, education, and outreach on the Styrofoam ban, as well as work on grant 

opportunities to expand solid waste innovation.  This is a new direction for our community and the 

position will allow focused efforts and the training we will need with a fledgling program.  The position 

will add $29,765 to the budget.  

 

Airport Office Staff – part-time 

Administration work at the Airport has increased significantly with position changes in the last few 

years. The core management team includes the Deputy Airport Manager, Airport Operations Manager, 

and support from the Finance Director. This core team is expanding the effectiveness of Airport 

operations as well as customer service & experience initiatives. The part-time position will assist in the 

implementation of new data management platforms as well as freeing up time for staff development of 

the Deputy Airport Manager. The original plan for staff development included training time with Airport 

and FAA specialists to obtain the skillsets necessary to be promoted to full Airport Manager. To date, 

these training efforts have been challenged by the workload and focus on engineering related project 

management.  This part-time staff will help with the success of this overall management plan.  The 

position will add $23,428 to the budget. 

 

Other effects to Labor Costs 

Staff tracks the change in cost for specific labor elements on an annual basis.  Health insurance rates are 

provided on an annual (calendar year) basis by our service provider.  This year we realized a rate increase 
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of approximately 2.8% for the year. This increase, from rate only, is approximately $87,385 and 

represents 11.4% of the total labor increases reflected in this budget.  Merit increases are a part of the 

salary structure adopted by the Town to ensure we have competitive starting wages but reflect the 

expected increase in productivity as additional experience is gained over time. This is reflected as 5% 

steps for the General Employees’ Association (GEA) and Public Works Employees’ Association 

(PWEA).  Ranges are also established in the Management Employees’ Association (MEA) but are a 

range and not reflected in specific steps.  If the annual progression of each employee is deemed 

successful by their supervisor in an annual review, they will receive a 5% pay increase annually based 

on their hire date.  When an employee reaches the top of their range, they no longer receive merit 

increases and the only pay increases are based on negotiated pay adjustments. The increased labor costs 

associated with merit increases is $221,056 and represents 28.8% of the total labor increases reflected in 

this budget. The employment contracts for the employee associations are in the second year of the term 

and contain a 2 – 3% annual pay adjustment.  The cumulative adjustment across all employee 

associations and contract employees is $190,044 or 24.7% of the total labor increases reflected in this 

budget.   

 

In addition to the benefit and pay adjustments for existing employees, our recreation programs have 

expanded with the expansion of programs and utilization of our new facilities.  This additional cost is 

approximately $220,000 and is covered by revenue from increased fees.   

 

The budget also includes some salary savings from key position changes.  These savings occur when the 

outgoing employee is paid a higher wage within the income scale or lower retirement costs.  We are 

experiencing these salary savings in the Town Manager, Administrative Services / Finance Director, 

Community Development Director and with the Public Works re-organization.  In total the impact of 

these salary savings is a $285,000 reduction in the budget.  

 

The following table reflects the employee adjustments discussed above: 
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In addition to labor expense, each department has expense lines that match the core services 

provided by that department.  In some instances, there are contracts with third party entities that 

perform some critical function within that department work plan.  For example, in Finance, there 

is a contract expense for our online short-term rental monitoring programs.  Departments will also 

have expenses related to training, conferences and meetings, uniform costs, misc. supplies, 

potential overtime wage, and advertising and legal notices.  Each department Director has 

reviewed the needs of the year and completed the preliminary budget.  There may be adjustments 

as we continue review and analysis and at some point, minor reductions may be necessary to 

balance the budget. These adjustments will determine those that have the least impact on the 

overall delivery of core services. The departmental expenses for FY24-25 remain consistent with 

prior years. Below is a chart that shows the inclusion of these expenses and additional labor costs 

noted above by department.  This chart shows a comparison of these budgets to the previous year’s 

expenditures and adopted FY23-24 budget.  

 

 

 
 

The graph below shows the relative size of department expenditures within the General Fund.  
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Gas Tax Fund (210) 

The Gas Tax Fund is the second largest operating fund following the General Fund. The fund provides 

for road infrastructure maintenance and snow removal. Staff are recommending a change in the Gas Tax 

– Snow removal revenue estimate starting this fiscal year.  This revenue item is highly variable 

depending on the cost of snow removal in the previous year. Since the General Fund must transfer funds 

to cover expenses in the Gas Tax fund, this variability causes a whipsaw effect in the General Fund.  By 

budgeting an average revenue, similar to the way we estimate snow removal costs for the current year, 

with undetermined levels of snow, there is a predictable impact to the General Fund.    The revenue for 

FY24-25 includes $1,968,033 in State Gas Tax fund and $3,572,377 in General Fund support.  
 

 
 

SB1 Funds listed in the revenue numbers above must be spent on specified capital projects. For the 

purpose of this budget, the projected revenue from SB1 is also listed as a transfer out to capital projects.   

Any unexpended funds remain in capital projects and not Gas Tax Fund 210.  

 

The majority of expenditure adjustment is reflective of a shift in labor costs between the departments. 

Transfer out is reduced by the transfer to assessment districts, resulting in an overall decline in 

expenditures by $53,751. These transfers are tied to the snow removal gas tax adjustments listed above, 

so they are similarly averaged.  
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Snow removal is the key expense in this fund that drives operating changes year over year. This not only 

affects the snow removal line item but vehicle operation costs. Other line items can vary year over year 

depending on road rehabilitation projects. These projects can be handled within this fund or may show 

significant transfers out for larger capital projects. All of these elements are shown in the above numbers.    

 

 

Debt Service / Future Capital Fund (990) 

The Town has a variety of debt including the bond for the police station, the bond payment for the MLLA 

settlement, and inter-fund loan between the General Fund and the Vehicle Replacement Fund. The Town 

has been accelerating the repayment of the internal loan and expects to have this debt paid off no later 

than FY24-25 with a current outstanding balance of $931,207. The chart below reflects the debt 

payments made to external entities. The 2004 Bluffs development funding, paid for by assessments on 

property tax in the Bluffs was fully paid in FY21-22 and is no longer a part of our debt schedule. This 

adjustment is noted in Fund 990 for debt payments as well as Fund 852 where the assessment revenue 

and expenditures are noted. A summary of the Town’s operating debt service is as follows:  
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This fund also includes future capital components for technology improvement or minor 

facility improvements that are undesignated but available for any capital project. Staff 

recommends continuing the practice of transferring the full $2M payment for MLLA 

settlement and allowing excess funds to accumulate for future capital projects. The 

difference between the $2M allocation and actual debt payment will provide $128,887 in 

funding for a future capital project.  

 

CONCLUSION 

Balancing the FY24-25 preliminary budget deficit will be accomplished working through 

the various departmental budgets and revenue updates. We anticipate some changes in both 

revenue and some expense reductions. Staff is committed to working within the Town’s 

financial limits and the policy direction provided by Town Council as we provide services 

to our community. We are also requesting specific policy direction in a few areas that will 

assist in both budget development and work program implementation. Based on any 

requested adjustments by the Town Council, staff will proceed with developing the 

tentative budget. 

 

As the tentative budget is developed, staff will provide additional budget details, 

comparisons and other relevant information that serves to inform the overall budget 

development. The tentative budget will include additional areas of the Town overall budget 

(Restricted Funds, Assessment Districts, DIF, Capital Projects, and others). The Town 

Council will be provided with the tentative budget for review on June 5th, prior to the 

proposed final budget hearing and adoption scheduled for June 19, 2024.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


